S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 11th January 2022 

In the Village Hall, Church Lane, South Wootton
PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mrs D Gotts, Mr S Wells, Mrs T Banks, Mr P Bland, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr A Evans, Mr M Narborough, Mr R Williamson, Mr K Reynolds, Mr S Scales, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds

Public: Mr & Mrs J C
APOLOGIES: Mrs M Albinson, Mr J Smallwood, and County Cllr Mr N Daubney

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 14th December 2021, with one minor amendment on Page 155, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Hofmeister with two abstentions, all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Chairman. 
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr Price welcomed Mr and Mrs C, to the meeting and asked them if they had anything they wished to say.

Mr C explained that he was present to speak regarding the ongoing problems with flooding at the track across The Green, he said that the issue has been going on for thirteen months and although he is aware that the Parish Council has been trying to resolve the problem, the situation is frustrating for the residents living there.

He stated that he is concerned regarding the weather and whether there will be flooding again, and vehicles damaged again.

Mr Price stated that the Parish Council does sympathise with the residents and said that it too is frustrated that the situation has not been resolved, he said that a great deal of time and money has been spent trying to identify the issue and it has been found that the problem lies outside the Parish.

Mr Narborough explained that he had spent over a year trying to resolve the issue and he had kept residents informed, he added that lots of investigations have taken place and meetings have been held with NCC Highways and Anglian Water to ascertain who is responsible.
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Whilst NCC Highways and Anglian Water have denied responsibility for the problem, NCC Highways have offered their help and advice and have come up with a solution to build up the track which may resolve the issue.

Mr Narborough confirmed that he and Mrs Cornwell had attended a meeting earlier in the day to hopefully obtain prices to build up the track, he added that he had also obtained some sandbags which will provide a temporary solution should the water levels start to rise, although currently the water sits 9 inches below the boards.

Mr C stated that he and his wife appreciate the Parish Councils efforts but feels that there must be a resolution to the problem, he asked if the Parish Council has funds within its budget to pump out the water again, if the water levels rise.

Mr Narborough confirmed that money would be available for this if need be.

Mr Price said that he was very sorry that Mr and Mrs C feel so angry about the situation but said that the Parish Council has done all it can by approaching various agencies for their help, he confirmed that all of the pipes in South Wootton are clear and that the problem sits on the other side of Low Road which the Parish Council has no jurisdiction over. 

He added that the Parish Council is looking to take the advice from NCC Highways and build up the track.

Mrs C asked if appropriate drainage would be incorporated to stop the water which runs off The Green.

It was confirmed that there would be something put in to alleviate that problem, it was confirmed that if the issue cannot be fully resolved, the Parish Council will do its best to mitigate the problem.

Mr Narborough asked Mr and Mrs C to bear with the Parish Council whilst it makes further enquiries and obtains quotes for the remedial work.

Mr and Mrs C thanked the Parish Council for allowing them to attend and they left the meeting.

5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See attached Report.
Cllr Nockolds spoke briefly regarding the Art Trail at the Boal Quay and said that the decision regarding the selected Artist will be made at a panel meeting due to be held on 21st January 2022.
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She added that she would be attending the SNAP meeting on Wednesday 12th January 2022, and if anyone has any issues, she would be happy to raise them.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had already raised the issue of parking problems at the schools.

Mr Wells stated that whilst his car was parked last week at the Austin Street Car Park, his catalytic converter had been unfortunately stolen, he asked if the Borough Council is aware that there is a problem with such thefts in Kings Lynn.
Cllr Nockolds said that CCTV may be available, however, she felt that it only covers certain areas of the Car Park. She said that she would ask at the Borough Council to see if they are aware there is a problem.

With no questions, Mr Price thanked Cllr Nockolds for her report, and she left the meeting.

County Councillor Daubney: No Report
6.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets  
Mr Narborough confirmed that there had been no Assets Committee meeting since the last meeting, however wished to raise one or two points.
Fly-tipping at the Allotments:   Mr Narborough was disappointed to report that there had been a recent incident of fly-tipping at the Allotments. He explained that a particular tenant had deposited mortar from a damaged wall into the dips along the ASDA side driveway.

Mrs Cornwell stated that the tenant had informed her immediately of what she had done and said that she thought she was being helpful in filling in the dips, however, after further consideration of her actions she had subsequently decided to go and remove it.

Mrs Cornwell suggested that the dips be filled with cockleshells once they are back in season and available.

Mr Narborough said that the Parish Council should prosecute should the issue of fly-tipping occur again.  

Village Hall - Portable Screens: Mrs Cornwell spoke briefly regarding the suggestion raised at the Finance Committee Meeting to co-own the Pre-Schools portable screens and explained that this is unfortunately not possible.
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She explained that after discussion with the Pre-School they have explained that whilst they would like to help, they use the screens to permanently display things, which includes family photos, and it would not be possible to remove and replace those each day.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed therefore, that she would go ahead and place the order as previously agreed for the ESPO partition screens in blue, at a cost of £1,094.00 +VAT.

All members were happy.
Finance

Mr Jordan informed members that a Finance Committee meeting had been held on Wednesday 5th January 2022, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members. He confirmed that all councilors had been invited to attend this meeting, to discuss the three-quarter year accounts, the budget for 2022/2023 and to accept the Precept.

The three-quarter year accounts: Mr Jordan explained that prior to the meeting, all members had received a detailed printout of the finances and said that the figure in the spend column should be approximately three quarters of the Budget. 

Mr Jordan confirmed that he and Mrs Cornwell had looked at all the figures and had felt that things are on course, several one-off costs have been paid including the Lighting Insurance, Subscriptions to SLCC and NALC and the annual Trade Bin charge.

Mr Jordan confirmed that the nett total currently stands at £80,364.09 against a Budget of £97,845.00. 

With no questions, Mr Narborough proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the three-quarter year accounts; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.
The proposed Precept for 2022/2023: Mr Jordan stated that members of the Finance Committee had also looked at the Budget for 2022/2023, he said that he and Mrs Cornwell had spent a lot of time looking at the figures and had tried to keep the budget below £100.000. A budget had subsequently been put together for consideration, which incorporates all the budget requests put forward by the Assets Committee and the request from the Wootton Park Committee. 

Mr Jordan added that the Parish Council also has to take into consideration the rise in the National Minimum wage to £9.50 per hour and the increase in National Insurance and Pension contributions.
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Members were happy with the proposed figures and the total precept figure of £99,965.00 (An increase of £2,120 on this current year). Mr Jordan stated that this will amount to an increase of 66p per Band D household per year.

Members thanked Mr Jordan and Mrs Cornwell for doing a good job and commented that the Parish Council has done well to manage its finances.

Mr Jordan proposed that the budget figure of £99,965.00 for 2022/2023 should be accepted, this was seconded by Mr Narborough, with all members in favour.

It was confirmed that Mrs Cornwell will complete the necessary form to request the Precept from the Borough Council. 
To approve the following documents: Mr Jordan stated that at the Finance Committee Meeting, four financial documents had also been looked at as follows:
SWPC Operational Risk Assessment Mr Jordan referred to the circulated document and confirmed that there had been no additions or amendments. 
SWPC Financial Risk Assessment Mr Jordan referred to the circulated document and confirmed that there had been one minor amendment.  
Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Control Mr Jordan referred to the circulated document and confirmed that there had been no additions or amendments. 
Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Audit Mr Jordan referred to the circulated document and confirmed that there had been no additions or amendments.

With all members happy with the documents, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council should adopt the SWPC Operational Risk Assessment, the SWPC Financial Risk Assessment, with one minor amendment, the Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Control, and the Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Audit, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
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Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements for December 2021 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee initialled the Bank Statements. 
Planning  
Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with a copy of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email.

13/01615/OM (4,000 new homes at West Winch) Mr Price spoke regarding the proposal to build 4,000 new properties at West Winch and explained that initially the figure was 1,600, this was then raised to at least 3,000 and now increased again to 4,000. 
He said that a letter had been received via Mr Goddard, from Mr Ben Colson MBE, in which he highlights issues which conflict with various sections of the NPPF, the Borough’s LDP and SADMP and North Runcton and West Winch’s Neighbourhood Plans.

It had been asked if the three Parishes (North and South Wootton and Castle Rising) would be happy to write a letter to the Borough Council to endorse Mr Colson’s objection letter. 
Mrs Cornwell read out the letter to be sent on behalf of the three Parishes and Mr Price asked if members were happy for it to be sent.  It was confirmed that both North Wootton and Castle Rising Parish Councils have already given their approval of the letter.

Members agreed that the letter was excellent, Mr Price proposed that the letter, on behalf of the three Parishes should be sent to the Borough Council, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.
Policy   No Report
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached.
Junior School: - See attached.
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Wootton Park: – No Report  
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Banks confirmed that the new Acer Pacific Sunset tree kindly donated, to replace the damaged tree at the track near the Pond will be planted in due course.
(Clerk’s Note: The tree was planted on 13th January 2022).

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that there had been no update regarding the 9 Acre Field.
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – 
                BCKLWN
COVID Update                                                        Email PC

                Norfolk Police
Budget Consultation

    “

                BCKLWN
Queens Platinum Jubilee Beacons, info sheet

    “

                BCKLWN
Norfolk Way Art Trail

    “

                NCC
Norwich Western Link update

    “

                Police
SNAP Mtg 12/1/22 – Zoom

    “

                David Goddard
Queens Platinum Jubilee Celebrations CRPC

  Info

9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
163
CTS Security


108284
W/P Pavilion CCTV
          1534.69

164
Mrs Nicholls


108285
Bus Shelter Cleaning
  
  90.00

165
A10 Pest Control

108286
Allots



  54.00

166
Mr Fysh


108287
Window Cleaning

  25.00

167
Mr Brights


108288
VH Cleaning


405.22

168
K & M Lighting


108289
S/Lighting Maint

499.19

169
CGM



108290
Cemetery Path

438.00

170
AMR Electrical

108291
PAT Testing


160.80

171
Paramount Fire Armour
108292
Fire Extinguisher Service
121.44

172
M C Nurse Builders

108293
W/P Bridge

          1025.88

173
AMR Electrical

108294
Electric Works (reissued Chq)652.68

174
ECS Computers Ltd

108295
Online backup/email
            171.36

Bank balances as at 31.12.2021
Community Account
      

     
         32,681.71
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                  0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                             200,000.00
Total                                                                                              £232,681.71
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There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.40pm.
10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 8th February 2022, in the Village Hall, South Wootton.
8th February 2022                                                               

     Chairman
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